TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 6th March 2017
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner
Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr Adrian Foulkes
Councillor John Dransfield
Cllr Paul White



Cllr Ruth Crompton
Cllr Ian Hartley


Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price

Cllr David Storey
Apologies: Cllr Margaret Foxley, Chairperson Barry Hodgson, Councillor Beverley Robinson            
Also present : Clare Storey, Barbara Dutton and 29 members of the public
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 6th February 2017 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed Cllr Dransfield, seconded Cllr Hartley
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  Cllr and Hartley declared an interest in Planning Application 804/581 regarding the proposed upgrade of a footpath to bridleway, from Lancashire County Council
Police Matters
We currently do not have any dedicated Police coverage for the Rural area.  Adele Waddington had written to the Police and copied it to the Police and Crime Commissioner asking when someone will be appointed to the position.  No response received as yet
County Councillor Paul White

CCllr White advised that a consultation has been launched involving 6 local schools (5 primary and 1 high school) with a view to them becoming a Multi Academy Trust (MAT).  Pendle have the lowest pass rates in Lancashire.  Trawden school cannot currently opt to join the MAT as their last Ofsted report was ‘requires improvement’.  They can join at a later date, once they are out of this category.  Adele Waddington to add the information to the website and post on the Facebook page.
CCllr White advised that Wycoller has been saved in the short term but there will be no ranger or education service.  He suggested that a Forest School be set up with a teacher based in the aisled barn.  It was also suggested that the Ranger be utilised in other parts of the parish.  There may be grants available, and Cllr Dransfield proposed that a working group be put together to try and move this forward.

Cllr Foulkes advised that the bottom part of Winewall Lane is crumbling.  CCllr White to report.

Adele Waddington reported that she had received complaints from residents of Lachman Road and Leyland Close advising that the road is in a state of disrepair.  CCllr White to report.

CCllr White advised that Pendle is getting 2% of the capital funds for road repairs.  The government have allocated £1.7milion to road repairs throughout the country, but none of this has been allocated to Pendle.

The transfer of the library to the Community Centre Trustees is still in progress.

Residents Issues
Cllr Reyner thanked the members of the public for attending.  Sue Hemmingway has submitted the application for the upgrade of a footpath to a bridleway running from Burnley Road to Antley Gate.  She feels that it is getting very dangerous riding on the roads around the village and there has been an increase in accidents all around the country.  She has historical maps of various tracks around the borough being used as bridleways.  In 2026, the right to upgrade a footpath to a bridleway will be lost, and she feels that the horse riders can prevent crime by using these ‘off-beat’ tracks.  Vivian Drake and her neighbour travel the full length of the track to access their properties; this is their only access and they are responsible for the maintenance of it.  They are concerned about the increased traffic on the tracks, and it has, as far as Vivian is aware, been used as a footpath.  Vehicular access is for use of the properties only.  They are concerned about increased maintenance costs and there are no passing places.  Cllr Reyner reminded everyone in attendance that, as per the letter received from Lancashire County Council, they are currently looking for evidence as to whether it 
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has, or has not been a bridleway in the past.  CCllr White advised that, if LCC decided to make the Order, it would go out for consultation.  They will be looking for evidence that the footpath has been used as a bridleway in the last 20 years, and can take into account any evidence of people challenging horse riders using this track.  Robert Barnes advised that someone has tried to upgrade this footpath in previous years but it was rejected.  The residents who are objecting about this proposed upgrade are looking for support from the Parish Council to ensure it is not passed.  User evidence is being strongly challenged as there were people in attendance who advise that this track cannot be passed on a horse.  David Coulthurst was approached by LCC approximately 8 years ago and was asked if they would be able to use the land behind his property, but it was impassable by even walkers.  CCllr White advised that, once the decision has been made, any consultation would be sent out to all interested parties.  Mr Greenwood is concerned about the safety of road users especially where the track meets Burnley Road.  He has also been advised that people have been asking for overnight accommodation so that they can ride the ‘bridleway’.  Cllr Reyner advised that very little could be accomplished at the meeting and the Parish Council need to contact those not present to see if they have any evidence as to whether the track has ever been used as a bridleway or not.  This information, if found, will be sent direct to LCC.  She Hemmingway has provided witness statements to state the track is passable and has been used over the past 20-30 years.  CCllr White advised that a partial Order could be made if evidence is produced for part of the track.  Ian Hartley advised that Mary Towneley had visited him and had walked the route and suggested that it was not suitable and therefore, the last time this was looked at, didn’t get approved.  LCC have walked the footpath and are aware that it is very wet in places.  Adele Waddington to ensure the details of the proposal are detailed on the Parish Council website so that anyone with anything to add can be directed straight to Hannah Baron at LCC.  Cllr Reyner stated that the Parish Council is impartial.

Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Adele Waddington has asked Steven Hounslow to have a look at the wall on Colne Road across from Yeoman Hey.  There is a lot of foliage growing over the wall that Lancashire County Council would like to see cut back so it does not block the drains.
Adele Waddington reported on behalf of Cllr Robinson regarding the Great British Spring Clean that happened on 4th March 2017.  There were 12 volunteers present who managed to collect 14 bags of rubbish.  Well done to all those involved.

Colne and District Committee

Cllr Dransfield advised that the appeal for the rear of Hollin Hall Barn has been dismissed.
A letter was received regarding the Post Office.  It has now been closed for over 12 months, so it is not promising that someone will take over the Post Office Service.  

Enforcement at Gladstone Terrace – Pendle Borough Council are still waiting for the application

There has been a report of 2 caravans in land off Hall Road

Enforcement for a property on Leyland Close who have extended beyond their boundary

The balcony at Back Lane needs removing
Neighbourhood Plan

The Steering Group met recently and are making good progress.  All the documents that Cllr Dransfield has been working on are now in Dropbox.  The draft policies for settlement boundaries, windfall sites and community facilities are to be forwarded to all Councillors for feedback.  The next step is site assessments.  Pendle Borough Council have suggested 66 criteria, but Cllr Dransfield has removed those not relevant at this stage, so there are just 39.  Cllr Dransfield reported that the storage area near to Trawden Road is in greenbelt and if it was to be developed, it would be allocated to Colne.  The decision was taken that the group would just use the Trawden boundary.  There may be more sites available, as Pendle Borough Council have recently put out a call for sites where pieces of land can be suggested for assessment.  There is to be a daytime meeting to start the site assessments.  Adele Waddington to arrange.
Allotments
Cllr Storey and Adele Waddington have been surveying the allotments and making a new map.  Plots 25 and 26 have been surrendered by the existing tenant, but plot 26 is very large.  Cllr Storey is proposing to make this 
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into 3 or 4 allotments, with access through plot number 4.  Tenants would have to provide white own fencing.  
Cllr storey to peg out the plots, agree the access then contact Adele so they can be offered to people on the waiting list.
There are a lot of conifer trees on allotments that are completely out of control.  Adele to ensure that tenants are reminded that conifer trees on allotments are to be no more than 3m tall.

A tenant who has not been on their allotment for about a year has asked whether they would be able to continue.  They have moved and are now out of our catchment area so their tenancy will not be renewed.  Adele to write and advise.  Proposed Cllr Hartley, seconded Cllr Foulkes.  Put to vote – all in favour

Nick Elliot is very happy with his plot and posts are already up for fencing.

Cllr Reyner thanked Cllr Storey and Adele Waddington for the time they have spent sorting out the issues recently raised.

Cllr Storey advised the Councillors that we suggested that an area at the end of Lambeth Street be fenced off for chipped bark, manure etc for all allotment tenants to use.  Cllr Crompton thought this was a great idea and suggested that Cllr Storey purchase any items required to make this safe to a maximum of £40.  Seconded Cllr Hartley.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Survey of Garages
Nick Dobby has done nothing with his repairs and it is believed that the garage is full of fireplaces from his business.  Adele to write to Mr Dobby and request that these items are removed and remind him of the tenancy agreement.
Green Meadows/Horse Trough at Gladstone Terrace – water issues
CCllr White has asked Lancashire County Council to contact Adele Waddington and meet her at the trough for further investigations.
Harambee Surgery Garden Area Footpaths
Cllr Hodgson will pursue upon his return from holiday
Transfer of Services/Land at Skipton Road

Martin Watson has advised that he will start work on the Victorian Toilet in May, but the land still belongs to Pendle Borough Council.  Adele to write to Philip Mousdale and ask if the vehicle can be removed ASAP,
Parish Council Vacancies

A leaflet drop was done to all residents of Wycoller, Winewall and Cotton Tree with just one person attending the meeting to show an interest in the vacancy.  Clare Storey sent in a letter applying for the position, and following a conversation, Cllr Reyner proposed that Clare should be co-opted onto the Parish Council.  Seconded Cllr Foulkes.  Put to vote – all in favour.
With reference to the ‘floating councillor’, Adele Waddington has checked this with Pendle Borough Council, and they have advised that this cannot happen.  Someone needs to commit to the position and Mr Barrit of Back Lane has written to Adele to show his interest.  Mr Barrit couldn’t attend this meeting, but will be invited to the April meeting to potentially fill the Trawden vacancy.

Parish Matters

The footpath signs seem to have gone missing near to Greenbank House, Hollin Hall.  Adele to contact Tom Partridge and ask him to replace.
Cllr Dransfield asked about the greenbelt.  There was a recommendation to take out the field that rmd to the right of Winewall Lane (parcel 42A).  Cllr Dransfield asked whether the Parish Council felt it should be left in or taken out.  4 were in favour of it being kept in greenbelt, 1 objection and 1 abstention.  Cllr Dransfield to write to Pendle Borough Council supporting their feelings that it should remain in greenbelt.

A house on Proctor Croft has recently been purchased and the new owners are doing a lot of work on it.  The front window has been removed and altered slightly.  Cllr Reyner to approach the new owners and ensure they aware that they are in a conservation area and may need planning permission for making exterior changes.

Cllr Foulkes advised that a balcony has been erected at the chapel at Wellhead.  Cllr Dransfield will see if the 
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property is listed.

Cllr Reyner attended the Community Centre trustees meeting recently and with reference to the library, there are books still in there, and the building needs some repairs.  Grants are being applied for and hopefully the group will know by the end of March when the transfer will take place.

Cllr Reyner also reported that the Garden Festival will not be happening this year, but a May Day is to be held on 6th May.

Planning Applications
17/0071/HHO – Demolition of existing store and erection of new detached garden room

with balcony at 37 Lane Top, Winewall for Mrs Fiona Wells

The Councillors have no issues with this proposal

17/0052/HHO PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of a single storey rear extension. AT: 7 Millbrook

Court Colne Lancashire FOR: Mr & Mrs S. Sharrocks

The Councillors have no issues with this proposal

APPLICATION: 17/0098/HHO

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of single storey rear extension.

AT: 95 Skipton Road Trawden Colne

The Councillors have no issues with this proposal
Correspondence

Bank statement received

Waste Management development document from Bradford District Council received

Email received from Millennium Quest regarding Christmas decorations

Email received about the state of the road on Leyland Close/Lachman Road.  Needs some urgent repairs

Confirmation that the Community Centre Trustees have set their meeting dates for 2nd Monday of each month to start at 7.15pm

Email expressing interest in the Winewall/Cotton Tree/Wycoller Councillor vacancy received from Craig McBeth

Email expressing interest in the Trawden Councillor vacancy received from David Barrit

Letter received regarding the continued closure of the Post Office

Request received to transfer one of the garage plots to another member of family at the same address.  The Councillors agreed that the plot can be transferred from M Thompson to J Pugh of the same address from the beginning of April 2017

Copy of email received regarding the junction at the bottom of the Muck Hole/Hollin Hall.  There are no road markings and people are not stopping.  Sent to LCC

Email received from Pendle Borough Council regarding the proposed diversion of footpath 152.  Any comments must be sent into Pendle Council

‘Framework’ leaflet received from Pendle Borough Council

Finance
Bank transfer of £264.50 to Steven Hounslow for February hours
Bank transfer of £252 to CWS Groundworks for repairs to wall at Church Street
Meeting closed 9.25pm – next meeting 3rd April 2017

Meeting dates : 8th May, 5th June, 3rd July, 4th Sept, 2nd Oct, 6th Nov, 4th Dec   
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